Statewide Homeless Council
September 13, 2016
*9:30 a.m. – 2:00 p.m.*

Location:        MaineHousing 353 Water Street Augusta, Maine
MaineHousing Conference Room, behind the Reception Desk
SHC meets regularly the second Tuesday of each month 9:30 am-2:00 pm

[bookmark: _GoBack]Attendees: Cullen Ryan, Donna Kelley, Josh D’Alessio, William Higgins, Don Harden, Adria Horn, David McCluskey (phone), Elizabeth Szatkowski (phone)

Guests: Brian Marchant, Ginny Dill, Chet Barnes, Mary Frances Bartlett, Paula Paladino,  Cindy Namer, Dan Brennan, Boyd Kronholm, Betty Palmer, Alley Smith (phone), Christine Roberts (phone) 

Introductions were conducted and the agenda was reviewed. 

Minutes of July’s meeting were reviewed. It was noted that the 262 LTS on page 3 of the minutes are statewide, not just Portland.  Also, clarification is needed in the prevention and diversion section on page 4. Cullen and Paula will make the edits.  A motion by Don and second by Bill was made to accept the minutes with those changes.  The motion was unanimously accepted.

Interim Chair discussion – Process, plan
Need to have a discussion on who will be the acting interim Chair of the SHC this unless the Governor has made an appointment.  How do we want to go through the interim chair discussion? The interest is continuity, focus and having the SHC be a deliberative body making sure this is a place we can think through policy and work on the plan to end homelessness.  It was asked why an interim chair? The legislation is written that the chair is at the appointment of the Governor. We all operate and attend these meetings from the right place. In the past, we have had challenges with getting approvals through the process based on people who have been through all regional homeless council nominations and have been appointed by them in good faith, but have struggled to get through the political appointments. 

Josh made a motion to nominate Cullen and Dave seconded this for the interim chair.  There were no other nominations and Cullen accepted the nomination when asked.  The motion passed unanimously, so Cullen is now the Interim Chair of the SHC.

Announcements:  
Chet announced that Sheldon is unable to attend today.  Paula congratulated Scott on early submission of the NOFA for both MCoC and PCoC.  Both applications were submitted yesterday which is 3 days ahead of the due date to HUD.   

All Four Goals of Plan:  Ending and Preventing Homelessness

GOAL TWO of Plan:  Adequate Housing Supply and Rental Subsidies.

MaineHousing Announcements and Updates: 
HUD Solicitation of Comments:  Cullen gave a recap of HUD’s Solicitation of Comments on the CoC Formula. It could affect PCoC dramatically reducing funding by 50%. Clyde in the Communications and Planning Department at MaineHousing did a great job formulating comments and the Joint Board made a few modest changes and suggestions when it met last Thursday. The strategy is to have both CoC’s follow suit and send similar responses but adapting them to their own unique CoC.  There would be room for the SHC to also submit comments.  What Clyde was trying to accomplish seeing there was a great gain for one CoC and loss for another, was to combine both CoC’s to mitigate the loss, so it could be manageable in some way if the formula was changed.  Clyde emphasized people taking the comments and making it their own and not necessarily duplicating MaineHousing’s comments.  

 The written comments were distributed and reviewed in the meeting.  Attendees were encouraged to make comments and it was encouraged not to cut/paste, but rather to put our own spin on this.  One concern was that we could add a comment that while HUD is encouraging CoC’s to merge, with the proposed formula, some CoC’s do well with the new formula while others don’t and this makes it more difficult to have the merger discussion when there are “winners” and “losers” in the proposed formulas.   It creates a dynamic that makes it difficult to move the processes along when there are fewer resources.  It was noted that a few weeks ago, our CoC’s were close to merging but this takes us back two years. At least HUD is seeking feedback in for the proposed formula but it is unknown when they ultimately take effect. When will this take effect? 2 years or 10? We should not necessarily begin to panic on this as we don’t know what the end result will be. 

The group reviewed the written comments in detail and did not have any additional edits.  SHC members expressed interest in having the SHC submit comments to HUD on the rule. Josh made a motion which was seconded by Don to submit comments. Cullen offered to write the comments. Motion passed unanimously.    Paula sent the HUD notice to Cullen so he could review it in detail.              

Introductions: Several people joined the meeting and were introduced. Arwen Agee, Dan Brennan and John Gallagher, Director of MaineHousing joined the meeting.

National Housing Trust Fund: John announced that the National Housing Trust Fund plan has been submitted to HUD. He has not heard any comments and hopes that the plan will be accepted. There was a slight change to the plan to give a preference for homelessness in the plan.  He said that MaineHousing looks at this as an initial first year to figure it out and how to best use the funding. This is a good way to start initially and see how it works and hopefully we can build upon it next time it comes out.  The SHC made it clear it was an opportunity to use the funds to end homeless, so the Council thanked John for adding this preference.

Supportive Housing for Homeless Populations: Strategy: MaineHousing has approximately 1,000 projects out there in various stages with various groups of people and this includes the homeless. A lot of those developments were severely underfunded in the past. John’s concern is that those housing units are brought back to a level we are proud of and that they meet a certain standard. We are trying to put money into the capital side so that they can take care of these building by replacing roofs and abating mold, etc. Asset management has taken the 200-225 units of housing and quartiled it and are going to continue this year. Bill Olsen is moving into Asset Management to oversee this and he will still oversee SHP programming as well. 

Although subsidy levels are down, we are hopeful that with creative bonding we may be able to get additional subsidies for more housing.  Currently, there is a pause in Supportive Housing Projects because of lack of funds. In the interim there is an effort to improve the existing supply of housing for the next few years while also focusing on resources like vouchers where we don’t have the direct subsidies to build. The availability of units is scarce especially in Portland, but Lauren, the HCV Director, says we are putting out a lot of vouchers.  We have about 600 vouchers that turn over annually and about half go to special needs populations, which show we are trying to meet the resources while we don’t have the resources to keep building.  It is appreciated that this is not a policy change. We need to protect those in current housing and while we want to expand the supply of affordable housing, it is not feasible to build right now given the climate and lack of funding.

Review of HMIS System Performance Measures: It was decided to return to this agenda item later in the meeting.

Other Housing/Rental Subsidy supply updates:

Supply of Shelter Plus Care, supply of BRAP, supply of Section 8:  
John noted that a Shelter Plus Care (SPC) RFP was announced in the spring and Shalom House received this.  Shalom is signing the contract this week. The question was asked “How are things going with BRAP?”  BRAP is very available because of the Section 17 changes, however, there is a huge misunderstanding about how to apply and who is eligible for BRAP. Chet and Ginny are doing training on BRAP eligibility (not section 17). Sam Senif is still the contact at MaineCare if people have questions on Section 17.  Chet noted that they are getting more referrals BRAP recently.

Historically BRAP has had waitlists and there are no waitlists currently. BRAP is a $6.6 million dollar program and they are spending about one million per year.  People say there are no subsidies available across the state, however BRAP is available, while SPC is not.  Chet is working with groups in Aroostook County and they would like to put BRAP in project based units.  DHHS is willing to provide subsidies for USDA housing and they are willing to support projects with BRAP as project based vouches (PBV).  Chet said his department defines Maine as rural state. 

For supportive housing, we have shelters that have links to housing without project based vouchers.  Chet is willing to have a conversation with projects about project basing vouchers. It was noted that people don’t have to meet the priorities outlined for BRAP, but think they do, so they don’t apply.  It was emphasized that people can apply even if they don’t meet the priorities.  You don’t have to have MaineCare to apply for BRAP.  You do need a clinician’s signature on a diagnosis.  

It is important to ensure there is accurate communication out there about BRAP.  DHHS and Shalom House are willing to offer trainings across the state and they want to get the word out about the availability of BRAP.   Are there any limitations on PBV? It is 8 units in one project/building.  BRAP is intended for clients with mental health issues and it is state funded so they don’t have the federal restrictions. BRAP is considered a transitional housing subsidy and it is linked to Section 8 as a bridge. So it is challenging but BRAP can be used in permanent housing with the intent to be a bridge to Section 8 while they transition in place.   The program was funded with people needing to pay 51% of their income and this is not negotiable. BRAP was intended as a step down from hospital or PNMI into the community so they can get their section 8 and remain in the community.

In the broader picture, our goal is to end homelessness for LTS first and work down from there.  It can be a long hard road to get BRAP.  It is especially if they apply based on substance abuse as the first diagnosis instead of mental health.  But people can apply if right after detox an underlying mental illness is revealed.  They are also prioritizing those in jails who have mental health issues. If they qualify for Section 17, they can apply for SSI.  It’s the education piece and Chet is working with ICM’s who work with people in jails.  The process to get the vouchers to people in jails who are ready to leave is being worked on.  To apply for BRAP, you need a clinician sign off that they have a diagnoses, but they don’t need MaineCare.  

There was a long discussion on the need for assessments for people to get a mental health diagnosis. If they don’t have MaineCare, there is very limited funding available to pay for the assessment.  Also there was discussion about what is available: we need to get better at assessments and saying what subsidy is available.  So if SPC and Section 8 is not available, we need to educate people and try to move them out of shelter quickly using available subsidies.  You can have BRAP and still be on wait list for SPC.  People need to start thinking globally and yes, while people are rent overburdened with BRAP, it will allow access to housing.  We need to fix the way we address vouchers.  

It was noted that if the STEP Program changed to be a 2-year transitional housing voucher, that the LTS initiative would be just about completed.  The key to the ESHAP program is the ability to follow people after they leave shelter. Josh stated he kept charts and numbers about the LTS in his community and difficulty accessing vouchers. Cindy asked Josh would he put together some statistics and demographics. She noted that in the past, STEP used to be 24 months, and there was no place to go after the voucher expired. Also, STEP is RRH which is permanent housing. Changing it to TH is against what HUD wants and not going in the right direction. We can give waivers for STEP for up to 2 years for those who really need it. It was suggested to create another type of subsidy and ask that we make a priority for one that would translate into a Section 8. 

Can we define the priority population and what is not working i.e. it may be one or two demographic issues? Do we need a gap resource or is it one or two things that are cracks in the system?   BRAP is funded for mental health and clients need a primary mental health diagnosis however, they can have a secondary substance abuse diagnosis.   If we can get to a point where we can get the assessment done, DHHS can intervene with a subsidy like BRAP. 

The assessment system and GA system are two important issues the SHC needs to work on going forward. We need to get the assessment to determine if someone who is homeless has a mental health diagnosis to determine if they are eligible for BRAP. Current BRAP clients, who get GA to pay for the other half of their rent, are required to go to GA weekly which is not feasible for many. When they miss their GA appointments, they risk losing their GA funding which could jeopardize their housing. 

In the interest of time, it was decided to continue this conversation at the next SHC meeting which will include the topics of: 1) Challenges to get people assessed 2) Getting people on S8 3) BRAP efficiencies. 

It was also decided that since to table HMIS System Performance Measures until next month as Josh is working on numbers and it will be a more robust discussion next month.

Long Term Stayer update:
Portland: In Portland, the first list of 70 is down to 7 with 2 on deck, the second list of 23 with 2 on deck the third list of 21 with 3 on deck, which is great news. Also, it was noted that people are staying in housing and not returning to homelessness. 

Bangor:  This week, the numbers changed slightly and the average range is 3-7 people depending on the day.  They’ve locked the list and are committed to housing this group.

Other service centers and rural areas: No reports elsewhere in the state.

Cullen: HMIS Summary Data on LTS from original 262 single adult LTS in July 2013 to 87 single adult LTS in July 2016 which is a 67% decrease. Also, there was a 63% decrease in the average length of stay (LOS) in 2015, and 12% less homeless clients utilizing 4% less shelter beds.    




Maine Plan to End and Prevent Homelessness:

Committee and Population updates and discussion items:
The Maine Homeless Policy Committee met last Friday and Cullen provided update. Please see attached. 

MCoC Update:  The application has been submitted thanks to Scott, Anne and Amy and all the folks who contributed to helping to successful complete and submit this application.

PCoC Update: Has been submitted also, ahead of schedule and before deadline which is great news.

Population Discussion:

Veteran Update: Adria Horn Director for Maine Bureau of Veterans Services. There have been quite a few changes to the mission of the Bureau going forward including addressing Veteran homelessness at the SHC.  Statutorily, Adria has been appointed to the SHC and she or a representative will be here for the SHC meetings.  The other thing that is new is because of the new legislation, the Commission to Strengthen and Align Services to Maine Veterans (i.e. how can we bridge a gap at the state level i.e. they are not engaged in the conversation and don’t have a place at the table) so the changes will help them moving forward. Interestingly, legislatively also, through the Council, she has a mandate to put forth a strategic plan to end Veteran Homelessness due by March. It presents Adria with a lot of tasks and she has a vision of how to move forward that will require input of SHC and Homeless Veteran Action Committee.  Currently, the goal is to submit an application for the Mayor’s Challenge for PCoC and then through MCoC with the goal to address coordinated assessment for Veterans.  

Interestingly, in law she noticed a law that required her to partner with an org. i.e. VOA to partner with them to address ending homelessness and put into law in to do this, and VOA is willing to do this. She’s also talked and attended the HVAC and wants to have an all-day strategic planning conference to address ending Veteran homeless. Aria would be open to hiring a facilitator to run the meeting and she’d like to invite the SHC to be part of this.  It would be a 6-8 hour day and she would collect information and send out ahead of the meeting.  She would be looking to identify gaps and resources with the overarching view to inform and give cover to what the ground swell is doing and bring all together and provide facilitation.

Homeless Youth:  There is a national Youth Demonstration Grant RFP that has been released.  There are 10 grants including 4 for rural to provide innovative programming for homeless youth. The Homeless Youth Providers met on Friday and reviewed this grant. They intend to work with DHHS to get a commitment in writing that they will be active participants as the grant required collaboration with the child welfare agency amongst many others.  The CoC’s need to be very involved and the collaborative applicant is the one to submit the application.  Don noted that the Region 2 Homeless Council is looking at doing training in December on homeless youth/homeless youth in transition. Dave is working with the FUP pilot for 10 vouchers for youth in foster care who are homeless in the Bangor/Brewer area that began on 9/1/16.
Domestic Violence: No updates
Family Homelessness: No updates: RRH program 400,000 which would be 40 vouchers
Family shelter: David trying to help out a family with Shaw House with a family of 4 with a parent. Are there any plans for a family shelter?  Seems to be a real gap and that this will be discussed on the Region 3 Homeless Council meeting.

GOAL THREE of Plan: Ensure Physical Health, Mental Health and Chemical Health

Sheldon is at a federal SAMHSA site visit so he is unable to be here today. Chet provided an update about the Section 17 rule, which will be published tomorrow. DHHS will be accepting comments on the rule which was filed on September 6. He noted that it will codify the intent of the extension period which was approved.  The PATH RFP is out and DHHS can’t make comments. The bidder conference has been held and letters to bid are due October 11 and answers to questions are due out by October 4th.  

Other Business

Don: brought up bond that has not been released for affordable housing for seniors.  Should we add a section to the sub populations for people over 55 as they have increasing health needs and homelessness adversely affects their health?  Cullen will add this to future agendas.

Cullen provided a recap of the items for next month’s agenda:

· Add subset of homeless for people for over 55 to subpopulations
· Continued BRAP discussion (about 45 minutes).
· GA issue
· Assessing people and detox for mentally ill clients
· HMIS report: more thorough also, discuss the LTS report (invite Mary Wade (HMIS) to attend and listen to Josh’s Report 
· Veterans strategic plan with Adria
· STEP dilemma: too short for families to be successful
· Poverty and lack of affordable housing

At the Region 3 meeting tomorrow, Josh will nominate Boyd to replace Rowena as all the other positions have been filled.  
.
The meeting adjourned at 1:00 pm.

Next meeting October 11, 2016 MaineHousing 353 Water Street Augusta, Maine
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